S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting held at 7.00pm 
On Monday 23rd May 2016 in the Parish Council Meeting Room

1. Present: Mr D Price, Mr A Evans, Mr M Narborough, Mrs D Gotts, Mr P Bland and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).
    Apologies: Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr K Reynolds and Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk)
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 25th April 2016:  These were proposed as a correct record by Mr Bland, seconded by Mr Narborough, with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.

3. To record declarations of any interests: None
4. To receive questions from the public: None
5. To discuss Planning Applications received and notifications of the Borough Council Applications for Grant or Refusal:  

16/00869/F 

Carne Lea, 9 Bourne Close, South Wootton
Proposed single storey extension 
Decision: Support the Application

Note: Planning Applications should conform to the Policies laid out in the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan.

The Borough Council has GRANTED Planning Permission for the following Applications:
16/00371/F

Fairacres, 56 Castle Rising Road, South Wootton

Single storey extension and roof conversion including dormer windows

16/00402/F

4 Furness Close, South Wootton

Extension and Alteration

16/00421/F

15 Willow Road, South Wootton

Proposed garage extension with shower room and utility alterations

16/00558/F

The Shieling, 11 Castle Rising, South Wootton, Kings Lynn

Two storey rear extension to dwelling

The Borough Council has REFUSED Planning Permission for the following Application:
16/00431/F

Smiths Cottages, 53 Grimston Road, South Wootton

Erection of new dwelling house and associated site works
9 Acre Field – Public Exhibition: Mr Price referred to the circulated plan produced by Hopkins Homes; he stated that this is the latest layout which would be used at the Public Exhibition to be held on Wednesday 25th May 2016 at the Village Hall.

He said the original plan had shown 23 dwellings, which increased to 25 and now stands at 26 dwellings.

Mr Price explained that if the area of 2.25 hectares is divided by 26 dwellings this would give a density of approximately twelve to thirteen dwellings per hectare, which is in line with what is currently seen within the Parish (excluding Wootton Meadows and Wootton Gardens). NOTE CORRECTION: The 2.25 hectares refers to the area of open space. Since 9 acres is equal to 3.64 hectares, the area of development is 1.39 hectares and with 26 properties this gives a density of 18/19 dph.
Members noted that five affordable homes are included within the plan; two sets of semi detached properties and one bungalow.

Mr Price felt that the Parish Council should wait to see the reaction from residents prior to submitting a response. Previously, the Parish Council has agreed, in principle, to support the development.
He said that the Parish Council would wait for a Planning application to be submitted before formally responding.

Mr Price stated that the residents of Sylvan House have been in contact regarding the possible development; he stated that a letter outlining their concerns is expected in due course.

Mr Bland asked if residents are opposed to the development at the 9 acre site.

It was explained that when the Parish Council carried out the questionnaire for the Neighbourhood Plan, the residents of Sylvan house had lobbied for residents to oppose development of the site.

Mr Narborough commented that members of a local Bowls Club had already expressed an interest in the area of land to be gifted to the Parish Council.

Mr Price said that if the situation progresses and the Bowls Club express an interest, the Parish Council will give it consideration.

Mr Bland commented that the development would cause an increase in traffic using the Nursery Lane/Low Road junction.

Mr Price said that the Parish Council had thought that by carrying out the traffic survey, there would be enough evidence to reduce the numbers of homes to 225 at the land west of Hall Lane and to 475 at Knights Hill.

He said that the Borough Council is supporting 300 new dwellings on the land to the west of Hall Lane and 600 new dwellings at Knights Hill.

Comment was made that the Borough Council had to agree to the numbers stated, as the Inspector had said that the Local Plan had to state “a minimum of” in the document to ensure consistency across the Borough.

Members agreed that traffic flow needs to be increased especially at the Castle Rising Road/Grimston Road traffic lights.

Mr Price confirmed that Camland Developments had talked about the installation of an intelligent system which adapts to traffic by controlling the amount of green time. It was felt that this would make it easier to turn right.

6.  To discuss Highways Issues: 
No Cold Calling Zone for Birkbeck Close: Mrs Kirby explained that a resident of Birkbeck Close had contacted the Parish Office, requesting support from the Parish Council for Birkbeck Close to become a “No cold calling zone”  

She explained that Birkbeck Close consists of a few bungalows with mainly elderly residents.

She said that a no cold calling zone is a designated area where the residents declare they will no longer accept traders calling at their homes without appointment.

Mrs Kirby said that the residents have to apply to Norfolk County Council for their area to become a no cold calling zone.

She said that Norfolk County Council will follow up all reported incidents of cold calling.

Members felt that it was a good idea; Mr Bland proposed that the Parish Council supports Birkbeck Close becoming a “No cold calling zone” this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour. 
Parish Street Lighting Supply Contract with ESPO: Mrs Kirby referred to the circulated information produced by Mrs Cornwell regarding the ESPO contract.

She confirmed that the current contract is due to expire on 30th September 2016.

Mr Price stated that ESPO have tendered for the new energy supply and this has been awarded to Total Gas and Power, ESPO are forecasting prices to be 5% lower than SSE rates.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should continue with ESPO and renew its four year contract; this was seconded by Mr Evans with all members in favour.

Street Lighting Columns: Mr Evans spoke regarding the replacement LED lanterns at the Ullswater Avenue/Sandy Lane area and asked if other areas within the Parish should be considered for upgrading.
Mr Price explained that the project had been funded via the Parish Partnerships Scheme where the cost is shared between Norfolk County Council and the Parish.

It was said that since that time funding for Street Lighting is no longer available.
Mrs Kirby added that the Parish Council hopes to apply for funding via the Parish Partnerships Scheme to help towards the cost of new Bus Shelters later in the year.
Temporary Traffic Restriction Order: Mrs Kirby informed members that notification of a Temporary Traffic Restriction Order had been received for:
U23428 Hamburg Way from its junction with A1078 Edward Benefer Way for a distance of 65m southwards (road 1)

U23428 Hamburg Way from point 50m north of its junction with U20715 Spenser Road for a distance of 100m south (road 2)

U20715 Spenser Road from its junction with U23428 Hamburg Way for a distance of 48m eastwards (road 3)

Road 1 – 16th May 2016 to 12th June 2016

Road 2 & 3 – 13th June 2016 to 19th August 2016
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.30pm.
8.  NEXT MEETING: Monday, 20th June 2016, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
20th June 2016
       
          

     
                           Chairman
